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Summer Surprises In Normans Bay  

A walk from the Star Inn led by Heather Morrey along the sea front of Normans Bay was 
chosen by the County Council to launch their summer programme. It was suggested we 
should look out for things of interest beginning with the letter ‘s’. 

The Star Inn was named after the owner’s wife when the building became an inn,       
originally having been the Sluice House. We heard of smugglers using the river by the 
side of the Star for transporting their bounty to various places inland. The saw-shop used 
for sawing the wood for use as building supports for the sluice can still be seen on the 
beach. 

The Sunshine Café also still stands in Normans Bay and was remembered by one of the 
group from when he was a boy, as also having holiday accommodation but the building is 
now sadly looking rather derelict and no longer in use. We passed Martello Tower (no.55) 
which is being renovated privately and which was also used for signalling by semaphore 
in past times. From the beach we looked to the area of Southeye in the distance and 
standing on the mound we saw a rebuild of recent years of the ‘lookers cottage’. 

Another beach-side property still shows the search-tower building which was attached 
during the Second World War to the bungalow. The tower was covered during the day so 
that the sun would not be seen reflecting on the searchlight. 

Sea spinach, sea kale and other plants were growing among the pebbles. Passing sea-
side properties of different styles in Pevensey, we went on to look around ‘Beachlands’, a 
1930s development, designed to attract buyers looking for a peaceful, attractive, light and 
modern environment by the sea. Spike Milligan’s holiday home is here amongst other 
attractive ‘30s style buildings. An number of the group enjoyed a lunch at the Star Inn 
after a very enjoyable and informative walk. 

Marian Band 

Stepping Out to find Angels, Coach horns and Indian Clubs 

There was a terrific response to our walk the round the cemetery on 22nd June with 43 participants. 
There are so many fascinating stories to discover about people buried there and we thought that, to 
encourage people to share their family histories with us, we would set up a little competition. With three 
categories - 12 and under, 13 to 18 and 19 plus - the winner in each will have their relation included in 
the repeat walk on September 14th. 

Please send your entries to Heather Morrey at The Lodge by 14th August. 

Family Ramble in The Highwoods,  
Wednesday 28 May 2008  

  The sky was overcast and dampness hung 
in the air but this did not stop the determined 
band of families who arrived for the ramble 
organised by the museum. Wellies and wet 
suits were the order of the day and after the 
group photo for the Bexhill Observer, we 
rambled into the woods lead by our guide, 
Alan Malpass. 

   We were shown a fallen tree felled by the 
hurricane 20 years ago and saw how it was 
regrowing from where it fell. We saw a deep 
saw pit and learnt that about 100 years ago 
a man would have been at the bottom end 
of the long two-man saw and would be   
covered with sawdust from the tree trunks. 
We ducked and weaved through the trees 
avoiding the more boggy areas and learned 
about the butterflies that could smell alder-
buckthorn from two kilometres away and this 
was the only leaf where they laid their eggs.  

   We saw a small hole high up in a tree that 
was used by different birds. The entrance 
hole was adjusted to suit the size of the 
nesting birds, using mud and saliva to keep 
out predators. The children were fascinated 
to learn that if you ground a special leaf in 
your hand, the sap turned the skin a darker 
shade of brown and this was used by the 
slaves who ran away, to stain their faces to 
look like gipsies so they could earn money 
by peddling their wares. We learnt and saw 
so much; our guide was very informative 
and anything we needed to know was easily 
found in one of the books he produced from 
one of the many pockets in his jacket. The 
children collected a lot of the leaves and 
flowers they saw, and they were able to 
stick them onto souvenir postcards that 
once again came from our guide’s special 
jacket. 

   It was a very enjoyable morning and this 
was certainly a half term holiday adventure 
that the grandchildren will remember and 
their excited tales that they told their Mum 
when they got home was a real joy.     
Thank you. 

Vivienne Reddick 
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Diary Dates      
 

Guided Walk 

Stepping Out for a Bexhill 
Shopping Trip in 1908 

3rd August 2008                2pm 

 

Coffee Morning 

7th August 2008              10am 

Parkhurst Hall 

 

Guided Walk 

Family Beach Ramble 

8th August 2008         10.30am 

 
Outing to The Museum of Kent 
Life and Penshurst Place 

13th August 2008 

 

Guided Walk 

Stepping Out to ‘The Amsterdam’ 

30th August 2008              6pm 

 

Guided Walk 

Stepping Out to find Angels, 
Coach Horns and Indian Clubs  

14th September 2008        2pm    

 

Guided Walk 

Stepping Out to the Rother Valley  

24th September 2008      11am 

 

Outing to The Wallace Collection 

29th September 2008 

 

Coffee Morning 

2nd October 2008            10am 

Parkhurst Hall 

 

Guided Walk 

Stepping Out to Bexhill in the First 
World War 

5th October 2008              2pm 

 

Annual General Meeting 

Followed by a lecture by Stella 
Bellem ‘Musing on Museums’ 

8th October 2008          2pm 

St Augustine’s Hall 
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� � � � �� � Bexhill Museum News 

The structure of the new museum is now substantially complete, with roof, walls 
and floors.  

Work is underway on the interior partitions and the wiring for computers and    
telephones.  

Building work will continue until Christmas this year and then we will begin on the 
exhibition fit out. We are still on course for a grand opening at Easter 2009. 

The new facilities will give us very well designed storage and collections work 
rooms as well as spacious exhibition galleries. 

The photograph below shows an inspection of the site by representatives of the 
Heritage Lottery Fund who visit the site on a regular basis seen here with the   
project Steering Group. 
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Egerton Park Green Day 
Our participation in the above event proved 
to be highly successful. Not only was the 
weather absolutely glorious, we were able to 
put to good use the gift of a marquee do-
nated by Bettina and Michael Openshaw. 
The display stands featuring the progress of 
the new museum and the restoration of the 
Elva car were of particular interest. We had 
a very positive response from the general 
public to the effect that they were looking 
forward to the opening of the new premises 
and the most persistent question was: ‘When 
is this going to happen?’ The ladies in     
particular were extremely delighted to hear 
that costumes from the Manor Gardens will 
have a gallery completely devoted to fash-
ions through the ages. Our printed literature 
advertising outside activities, i.e. walks,  
outings, lectures etc proved popular and 
hopefully might encourage people to be-
come more involved with the museum   
themselves. We took the opportunity of   
displaying a range of books and other items 
that are currently on sale in the museum and 
I am pleased to say that quite a few sales 
were achieved. 

Finally, many thanks to all those volunteers 
who gave so much of their time to make this 
a successful day. In particular, we have to 
mention David Hughes whose help proved 
invaluable. 

June Brewer 

Rally Link 
Our Society is linking up with Bexhill©s national-level rally team, APCsport, in a joint 
promotion. This came about after reading team driver Andrew Coley©s comments in 
the Bexhill Observer, that he was determined to put the town back on the motor sport 
map. 

As most readers are aware the motoring/technology gallery will be a major feature of 
our re-developed museum displaying the town©s motoring heritage from 1902. The 
link with the rally team will enable us to continue that story into the 21st century. 

After meeting up with Andrew and co-driver Dan Pearce, agreement was reached as 
to how this association would proceed. Initially, the team©s Peugeot 206, which will be 
competing in the ANCRO National Gravel Rally Championship, will carry Bexhill  
Museum/Bexhill Birthplace of British Motorsport decals. At the same time the Society 
will promote the team on our website, in the media and at all events where we have a 
presence. For example, the car will be on our stand at the Bexhill 100 Motoring 
Club©s annual classic car show at the Polegrove on August 25th. We will also do all in 
our power to encourage local businesses and individuals to offer sponsorship to the 
team. Because without sufficient finance the team will be unable to complete this 
season©s programme. And another advertising of the town will disappear. 

John Betts 

Battle of Britain & Walmer Castle 

On Tuesday 17th June 2008 members and friends of the museum 
went on an outing to the Battle Britain Museum at the former RAF 
station at Hawkinge, Kent (www.kbobm.org). In the hangers there is a 
most important collection of artefacts from the Battle on show in the 
country, with the museum being run by volunteers and supported, in 
the way of money and funds, only by public donations like our      
museum. It seems a shame that such an important part of our     
heritage receives nothing from government subsidy. 

On show were aircraft, vehicles, weapons and relics from over 600 
crashed aircraft, both British and German. The details and stories of 
the pilots of the individual aircraft, most of them only young boys 
straight from school or college, were very moving. 

After two hours we moved on for a brief stop at the Battle of Britain 
Memorial at its cliff top location at Capel Le Ferne. The Memorial was only opened in 1993 and the site is over which most of the 
Battle was fought. It is a very moving experience! 

We then went on to Walmer Castle for the afternoon. The castle is the official residence of the Lord Warden of the Cinque Ports, with 
past Wardens having been the Duke of Wellington, Winston Churchill and the late Queen Mother amongst others. After exploring the 
castle, the weather was ideal for strolling through the lovely gardens, before a cream tea was enjoyed by all. We left for home at 
5pm. 

The next outing will be on Wednesday 13 August when we are going to the Museum of Kent Life, Maidstone and Penshurst Place, 
cost £26 per person which includes coach travel, entrance fees, morning coffee and a cream tea at Penshurst Place. At the time of 
writing we have a few places still available, please telephone (01424) 846369 if you are interested in joining us. 

Enclosed with this newsletter are details of the following outing on 29 September to The Wallace Collection, London. The charge for 
this outing is only £14 per person, which with the museum being close to Oxford Street could provide an excuse for some ‘retail  
therapy’! 

Michael & Bettina Openshaw 
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Coffee Mornings 
Since reporting our special Easter Coffee Morning, we can confirm 
the popularity of these monthly meetings remain as firm as ever. Our 
cake stall sells exceptionally well alongside the bric-a-brac and 
bookstalls. Chris O’Grady still manages to produce an attractive 
array of prizes for the raffle and she keeps us up-to-date with all 
information regarding outings, walks, lectures etc. Thank you to all 
those people who bring items we can sell; this is very much        
appreciated. We meet at the Parkhurst Hall, Parkhurst Road on the 
first Thursday of every month from 10-11.30am. Please make a firm 
note in your diary! 

We would like to extend out thanks and appreciation to Bettina and 
Michael Openshaw for their generous gift to the museum of a   
splendid marquee. This is indeed a welcome asset as it can be used 
for all future outdoor events. Once again, our thanks to both of you. 

June Brewer 

Bexhill Museum News 

Black Silk Edwardian Dress 

is in the form of a mock jacket with a 
three quarter length two-part sleeve 
over a finely pleated mock chiffon 
blouse with an A-line skirt which has 
a slight train to the back. 

The short over-jacket and pouch front 
to emphasise the bust is typical of 
this period when the heavily corseted 
‘Gibson girl’ S-bend was the height of 
fashion. 

The dress is of a style worn around 
1900-1910 and was probably       
originally worn as a mourning dress 
but in latter times was used for    
theatrical purposes. 

The dress has been with the Textile 
Conservation Centre, University of 
Southampton, for treatment and  
repair, and has also been surfaced 
cleaned. 

For further information on treatment 
carried out please see reading matter 
in the Costume Gallery at the Manor 
Barn Museum. 

The dress is shown with a bonnet of 
the same period 

Valerie Jenner & Stella Hales-Morris 

News from the Costumes 

Have you thought about volunteering for custodial 
duties at the museum? 

Duties involve a session of three hours, either morning or afternoon, 
and there are always at least two custodians on duty.  When we 
have visitors in, one person will stay in the shop area and the other 
look after the visitors – perhaps guiding them around or answering 
any questions – of course we do not always have a ready answer 
but, if required, can always find a source; and of course keep an eye 
on the exhibits.  It is not an boring job – some days may be quite 
busy with many visitors, others fairly quiet. 

The museum is always opened and closed by a key holder – so 
there are no worries on that aspect. 

It is an enjoyable and rewarding job, and of course one can get more 
involved and help to put exhibits together.  This year we plan to  
rebox our existing costumes, so help would be most welcome. 

We are a friendly bunch – so why not come along to the museum 
and give it a go. 
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Hard times 
With the predicted economic slow-down looking ever more 
likely there will be a great need for economies in the 
home. With many of our members having lived through 
the second world war and the period of rationing which 
succeeded it, I am sure that they could share many hints 
or recipes which could help young families to make the 
best possible use of food that they buy. When we asked 
for war time recipes some years ago we were             
overwhelmed by the response from members and friends. 
The resulting booklet called ©Wartime Food© has            
apparently been a good seller in the museum shop ever 
since . Lets see if we can do it again. Please send your 
contributions to me at The Lodge by 8th October or bring 
them to the AGM.  

Heather Morrey


New Collections Manager for 
Costume & Textiles 

We are pleased to announce that Mary Bywater has become our 
new Collections Manager for  Costume and Textiles following the 
resignation of Pauline Bullock earlier in the year. Mary is very      
experienced in this field having led the team that cared for the   
Sackville Collection at Knole for over 15 years. 

The Collection at Knole includes complete sets of Royal Stuart    
furniture from Whitehall Palace, which retain their original textiles and 
require very special care and display conditions. 

The National Trust trained Mary in all aspects of collections care 
including display, environmental issues (such as light damage, insect 
attack and humidity), record keeping and packing/storage. She 
worked closely with the Trusts’ Head Advisor on Textiles including 
sitting on scaffolding cleaning the canopy of James II’s bed with the 
specialist museum vac for a week during a hot summer! She also 
assisted the University of East Anglia with their ‘dust monitoring’ 
programme with other historic houses including Hampton Court   
Palace. This investigation showed how visitors to properties cause 
dust to enter a building and how the dust moves around and settles – 
useful in planning visitor routes. 

Mary will be working alongside the existing well-established team of 
volunteers that has done such a stalwart job for many years and will 
be continuing to assist Don Phillips with the administration at The 
Lodge. 


